
FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL/CUMBERLAND

COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

SPECIAL JOINT MEETING

HAYMONT GRILL & STEAK HOUSE

1304 MORGANTON ROAD

APRIL 29, 2004

8:00 A.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5) (arrived at 8:30 p.m.); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Johnny Dawkins (District 9)

Commissioners Jeannette Council, Chairwoman, Talmage Baggett, J. Breeden Blackwell, Kenneth S. Edge, John Henley, Billy R. King, Ed Melvin

Absent:
Council Member James K. Keefe (District 1); Paul Williams (District 6); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager


Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney


James Martin, County Manager


Juanita Pilgrim, Deputy County Manager


Cliff Spiller, Assistant County Manager


Amy Cannon, Assistant County Manager


Grainger Barrett, County Attorney


Tonya Harris, County Public Information Officer


Jason Brady, Public Information Officer


Marsha Fogle, County Clerk


Janet C. Jones, City Clerk


Members of the Press

Call to Order:

Mayor Pitts and Chairwoman Council called the meeting to order.

Invocation

The invocation was offered by Council Member Smith, followed by Mayor Pitts leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.


Council Member Haire requested the support of the Commissioners on air quality and environmental issues to include their involvement and monetary support for the Master Transportation Plan and/or the alternatives to the Plan.


Commissioner Baggett stated he felt the County should have a representative on the PWC Board.  He stated he was concerned that PWC’s County funding may be diluted with most of their spending going toward the annexation areas coming into the City in June.  He stated he knew the resources were thin, but he wanted to be sure the partnership between the County and PWC continued.

Commissioner Blackwell expressed his pleasure with the parks and recreation consolidation.  He stated he felt that the elected officials needed to work for governmental efficiency through merger and consolidation.  He also stated more effort needed to be placed in making government more customer friendly.

Chairwoman Council inquired about the status of the merger of the Human Relations Departments.

City Manager Roger Stancil reported that the Human Relations area had been merged for over a year, and the City was currently providing services to all residents of Cumberland County.  He stated that a proposal was being negotiated between the City and County which dealt with monetary issues.

County Manager James Martin reported the Human Relations proposal included expenditures of approximately $45,000.00.  He stated he had inquired of the City Manager whether the City would allow the County to assign a County employee to the Human Relations Department.  He reported the County had someone who had worked with fair housing and he wanted to pursue assigning this person to the City Human Relations Department while at the same time leaving him/her as a County employee.  Mr. Martin stated if this could be done then County expenses would come from current dollars as opposed to new dollars.

County Attorney Grainger Barrett pointed out that the Joint City-County Appearance Commission was another example of cooperation between the City and the County.

Mayor Pitts inquired how the allocation of funds for projects would be handled.

Mr. Martin explained that the City staff would coordinate and this would continue as it expands.

Mr. Stancil stated the agreement was the City would staff the joint commission with no charge to the County.  He stated he thought the Mayor’s interest was in having funding for Appearance Commission projects such as gateways.

Mr. Martin stated the County had no funds targeted for this purpose.

Mayor Pitts requested that both budgets be looked at for funding.

Council Member Haire stated he would like to discuss the lobbyist because he felt it would be a good plus for everybody.  He reported the issue would be coming back to the Council in May for reconsideration and the economic groups had gotten together and were supporting the idea.  Mr. Haire stated he would like for the County Commissioners to consider coming on board on this because the City needed their help.  He also asked that City Council members support this issue.

Chairwoman Council stated the Commissioners needed more information and their manager would be looking into that so a decision could be made.

Commissioner Henley inquired who had been assigned the responsibility of identifying the firms and making the decision.  He stated that the Cumberland County Business Council had made their decision to support it.

Mayor Pitts inquired if the bid information had been forwarded to the Commissioners.

Mr. Stancil reported the City had issued nine RFPs and had received four responses.  He said the City Council had not gone any further than that because they needed to partner with the County and the Cumberland County Business Council.

Mayor Pitts stated that the City Council had not selected a firm because they wanted participation from others.

Commissioner Henley stated he thought it was a good idea to look into this because there were lots of issues and it made good sense to have someone represent everyone.  He inquired how things could be moved along.

County Manager Martin stated that three weeks ago the Cumberland County Business Council had voted to move forward with the request and to ask the Commissioners to be a part of that.  He said he had asked for something in writing for inclusion in the agenda and no information had been received to date.

Mayor Pitts reported that other communities swore by their lobbyists and felt it was a good venture with good end results.


Chairwoman Council stated the ball had been dropped and action needed to be taken.  She reported she had talked with Mr. Martin of the Cumberland County Business Council and our community had lost out on base housing.


Council Member Smith stated there was a lack of communication and she had made the motion that the Council delay action and place papers where anyone could see them.  She stated she would have thought that the Cumberland County Business Council would have been responsible for getting information to the County.  She stated she did not want to hear that the City was doing something else and not getting the information to the other parties.


Council Member Worthy stated he would like the City Manager to see today that all information was passed from the City to the County and the Cumberland County Business Council.


Council Member Smith stated the City Council, the Board of Commissioners, the City Manager, and the County Manager needed to be notified of whatever transactions take place because it was important that both sides know what is going on.


Commissioner Blackwell stated he was the liaison and discussion had occurred with the Cumberland County Business Council with the concept being adopted.  He stated that information was to be shared by Mr. Martin to Mr. Martin.  He also stated that he had had no information other than what had been in the paper and he would like to ask Bill Martin to come before the Commission.


Council Member Dawkins pointed out the lobbyists were Federal and not located in Raleigh as had been stated and that the cost would be $100,000.00 to $150,000.00 a year.


Commissioner Edge inquired if the City of Fayetteville had a grant writer.


Mayor Pitts discussed the Grant Coalition Team which had just been appointed by the City Council.


Commissioner Edge stated hiring a grant writer may be something the City and County might want to consider.  He explained that the School Board had a grant writer with an annual salary of $35,000.00.  Mr. Edge stated that a $100,000.00 transportation grant had been left on the table because no one picked it up and now it was not available.  He stated he felt there needed to be a concerted effort to pull all of this together, and there were knowledgeable people in this community who had grant writing experience.


Council Member Worthy stated he agreed that it should not be thought about but should be worked out together and the wheels put into motion to do it.  He stated there was a need to come together and collaborate in hiring a person.


Commissioner Blackwell stated that grant writers were becoming obsolete because there was a website called E-Civics that could tell you what grants were available and help you fill out the applications.


Deputy County Manager Juanita Pilgrim stated that she had looked into the web site, but it had not been utilized until discussion could be held.


Mr. Jason Brady, Public Information Officer, stated that the Ferguson Group included the use of this website in their bid.


Council Member Massey stated the conclusions he had reached was that both parties were searching for new funding sources and were getting ready to approve their upcoming budget year.  He stated what had been missed was gone and that funds were out there which needed to be accessed.


Council Member Massey tasked the managers to work collectively to collect the revenue to pursue joint ventures in order that the taxpayers’ dollars could be utilized efficiently.


Discussion was held regarding the pros and cons of hiring a grant writer and/or a lobbyist.


Mr. Stancil stated the term lobbyist had been used but they were also known as legislative affairs services and they provided both grant writing and economic development.  He stated all four companies being reviewed had the services, and all that was needed was for everyone to get on track.


Mayor Pitts stated a decision needed to be made by budget so things could move forward.


The meeting adjourned at 9:10 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

JANET C. JONES




MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

City Clerk





Mayor
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